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to facilitate and expand remote case processing capabilities. It is also seeking to continue increasing 
USRAP processing capacity in Central America. 

parole component of the CAM Program 
contributes to the broader USG strategy 
of providing lawful pathways to 
individuals who may otherwise be 
driven to travel to the United States 
through irregular means due to 
instability in their home countries and 
their desire to reunite with family 
members already in the United States. 

Immediate implementation of the 
process announced in this notice also 
supports DHS discussions and 
negotiations about migration 
management and is fully aligned with 
larger and important foreign policy 
objectives of this Administration. 
Prompt implementation will advance 
the Administration’s foreign policy 
goals by demonstrating U.S. partnership 
and commitment to the shared goals of 
addressing migration through the 
hemisphere, both of which are essential 
to maintaining strong relationships in 
the region. 

Alejandro N. Mayorkas, 
Secretary of Homeland Security. 
Antony J. Blinken, 
Secretary of State. 
[FR Doc. 2023–07592 Filed 4–7–23; 8:45 am] 

BILLING CODE 9111–97–P 

DEPARTMENT OF HOUSING AND 
URBAN DEVELOPMENT 

[Docket No. FR–7070–N–19] 

30-Day Notice of Proposed Information 
Collection: Capital Needs Assessment 
of Public Housing; OMB Control No.: 
2528–New Collection 

AGENCY: Office of Policy Development 
and Research, Chief Data Officer, HUD. 
ACTION: Notice. 

SUMMARY: HUD is seeking approval from 
the Office of Management and Budget 
(OMB) for the information collection 
described below. In accordance with the 
Paperwork Reduction Act, HUD is 
requesting comment from all interested 
parties on the proposed collection of 
information. The purpose of this notice 
is to allow for an additional 30 days of 
public comment. 
DATES: Comments Due Date: May 11, 
2023. 

ADDRESSES: Interested persons are 
invited to submit comments regarding 
this proposal. Written comments and 
recommendations for the proposed 
information collection should be sent 
within 30 days of publication of this 
notice to www.reginfo.gov/public/do/ 

PRAMain. Find this particular 
information collection by selecting 
‘‘Currently under 30-day Review—Open 
for Public Comments’’ or by using the 
search function. 
FOR FURTHER INFORMATION CONTACT: 
Anna Guido, Reports Management 
Officer, Department of Housing and 
Urban Development, 451 7th Street SW, 
Washington, DC 20410; email Anna 
Guido at PaperworkReduction
ActOffice@hud.gov, telephone 202–402– 
5535 (this is not a toll-free number). 
HUD welcomes and is prepared to 
receive calls from individuals who are 
deaf or hard of hearing, as well as 
individuals with speech or 
communication disabilities. To learn 
more about how to make an accessible 
telephone call, please visit https://
www.fcc.gov/consumers/guides/ 
telecommunications-relay-service-trs. 
Copies of available documents 
submitted to OMB may be obtained 
from Ms. Guido. 
SUPPLEMENTARY INFORMATION: This 
notice informs the public that HUD is 
seeking approval from OMB for the 
information collection described in 
section A. 

The Federal Register notice that 
solicited public comment on the 
information collection for a period of 60 
days was published on September 7, 
2022 at 87 FR 54709. 

A. Overview of Information Collection 
Title of Information Collection: 

Capital Needs Assessment of Public 
Housing. 

OMB Approval Number: 2528–New; 
pending. 

Type of Request: New collection. 
Form Number: N/A. 
Description of the need for the 

information and proposed use: The 
Office of Policy Development and 
Research at the U.S. Department of 
Housing and Urban Development (HUD) 
is proposing the collection of 
information for the Capital Needs 
Assessment of Public Housing. 

Public housing serves the housing 
needs of low- and very-low-income 
households, including needy families, 
the elderly, and the disabled. In the 
United States, public housing is owned 
and managed by public housing 
authorities (PHAs), which are units of 
state and local government. Public 
housing is nonetheless heavily 
subsidized and regulated by HUD’s 
Office of Public and Indian Housing 
through the Operating Fund, Capital 
Fund, and other means. The capital 
needs of public housing have a direct 

bearing on HUD’s Capital Fund budget 
and its support to PHAs for using 
alternative means of financing to meet 
those needs. 

The number of public housing 
developments and units in the United 
States and the number of PHAs that own 
and manage public housing 
developments and units have changed 
over time. According to the most recent 
HUD data, there are 2,780 PHAs that 
own and manage 940,330 units in 6,523 
public housing developments. 

The public housing Capital Fund 
provides funds for the capital and 
management activities of PHAs as 
authorized under section 9 of the 
Housing Act of 1937 (42 U.S.C. 1437g) 
(the Act). Capital needs are defined by 
section 9(d)(1) of the Act, as codified at 
24 CFR part 905, with Section 200 
listing eligible activities. These 
activities include, among others, the 
development, financing, and 
modernization of public housing, 
vacancy reduction, nonroutine 
maintenance, and planned code 
compliance. This work is intended to 
bring each PHA’s projects up to 
applicable modernization and energy 
conservation standards. 

This Federal Register Notice provides 
an opportunity to comment on the 
information collection for the capital 
needs assessment (CNA) of public 
housing. 

After OMB approval of the Paperwork 
Reduction Act package, HUD and its 
contractor will administer a web-based 
survey to a sample of approximately 300 
PHAs to collect data on their CNA 
estimates, their practices to arrive at 
those estimates, and their use of those 
estimates. 

After analyzing the data from the first 
survey of PHAs, HUD and its contractor 
will administer a second web-based 
survey of another 500 PHAs. This 
survey will ask many of the same 
questions as the first survey. Both 
surveys will provide data that, when 
combined with HUD’s other data 
sources, will be used to estimate the 
capital needs of public housing 
following an iterative and duplicable 
approach. 

Both surveys also include questions 
about the processes that PHAs use to 
assess their capital needs. Based on 
responses to those questions, the study 
will assess PHAs’ processes to see how 
they compare to in-person data 
collection methods used in previous 
CNAs and industry best practices. 

The purpose of this assessment is to 
better understand if a non-inspection- 
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based approach can yield reliable and valid results that are comparable to 
those in the past studies, if not better. 

Information collection Number of 
respondents 

Frequency 
of response 

Responses 
per annum 

Burden hour 
per response 

Annual 
burden hours 

Hourly 
cost per 

response * 
Annual cost 

First PHA Survey .......................................... 300 1 300 0.75 225 $38.18 $8,590.50 
Second PHA Survey ..................................... 500 1 500 0.75 375 $38.18 $14,317.50 

Total ....................................................... 800 1 800 1.5 600 $76.36 $22,908.00 

B. Solicitation of Public Comment 

This notice is soliciting comments 
from members of the public and affected 
parties concerning the collection of 
information described in section A on 
the following: 

(1) Whether the proposed collection 
of information is necessary for the 
proper performance of the functions of 
the agency, including whether the 
information will have practical utility; 

(2) The accuracy of the agency’s 
estimate of the burden of the proposed 
collection of information; 

(3) Ways to enhance the quality, 
utility, and clarity of the information to 
be collected; and 

(4) Ways to minimize the burden of 
the collection of information on those 
who are to respond; including through 
the use of appropriate automated 
collection techniques or other forms of 
information technology, e.g., permitting 
electronic submission of responses. 

(5) ways to minimize the burden of 
the collection of information on those 
who are to respond, including the use 
of automated collection techniques or 
other forms of information technology. 

HUD encourages interested parties to 
submit comment in response to these 
questions. 

C. Authority 

Section 3507 of the Paperwork 
Reduction Act of 1995, 44 U.S.C. 
chapter 35. 

Anna P. Guido, 
Department Reports Management Officer, 
Office of Policy Development and Research, 
Chief Data Officer. 
[FR Doc. 2023–07533 Filed 4–10–23; 8:45 am] 

BILLING CODE 4210–67–P 

DEPARTMENT OF THE INTERIOR 

Fish and Wildlife Service 

[Docket No. FWS–R4–ES–2023–0037; 
FXES11140400000–223–FF04EF4000] 

Receipt of Enhancement of Survival 
Permit Applications in Support of Quail 
Country Programmatic Candidate 
Conservation Agreement With 
Assurances for North Florida and 
Southwest Georgia; Categorical 
Exclusion 

AGENCY: Fish and Wildlife Service, 
Interior. 
ACTION: Notice of availability; request 
for comments. 

SUMMARY: We, the Fish and Wildlife 
Service (Service), announce receipt of 
two separate applications, one each 
from the Florida Fish and Wildlife 
Conservation Commission (FWC) and 
the Georgia Department of Natural 
Resources (GADNR), for enhancement of 
survival permits under the Endangered 
Species Act. The FWC and GADNR have 
each applied for a separate permit 
associated with the implementation of 
the Quail Country Programmatic 
Candidate Conservation Agreement with 
Assurances (CCAA) for 12 species in 
North Florida and Southwest Georgia. 
Successful implementation of the CCAA 
is expected to enhance the habitat of the 
species and protect their habitats from 
destruction and degradation. We request 
public comment on the applications, 
which include the CCAA, and on the 
Service’s preliminary determination that 
the proposed permitting actions may be 
eligible for a categorical exclusion 
pursuant to the Council on 
Environmental Quality’s National 
Environmental Policy Act (NEPA) 
regulations, the Department of the 
Interior’s (DOI) NEPA regulations, and 
the DOI Departmental Manual. To make 
this preliminary determination, we 
prepared a draft environmental action 
statement and low-effect screening form, 
both of which are also available for 
public review. We invite comment from 
the public and local, State, Tribal, and 
Federal agencies. 
DATES: We must receive your written 
comments on or before May 11, 2023. 

ADDRESSES: 
Obtaining Documents: You may 

obtain copies of the documents online 
in Docket No. FWS–R4–ES–2023–0037 
at https://www.regulations.gov. 

Submitting Comments: If you wish to 
submit comments on any of the 
documents, you may do so in writing by 
one of the following methods: 

• Online: https://
www.regulations.gov. Follow the 
instructions for submitting comments 
on Docket No. FWS–R4–ES–2023–0037. 

• U.S. mail: Public Comments 
Processing, Attn: Docket No. FWS–R4– 
ES–2023–0037; U.S. Fish and Wildlife 
Service, MS: JAO/3W, 5275 Leesburg 
Pike, Falls Church, VA 22041–3803. 
FOR FURTHER INFORMATION CONTACT: 
Michele Elmore, by U.S. mail (see 
ADDRESSES), by telephone 706–544– 
6428, or via email at michele_elmore@
fws.gov. Individuals in the United States 
who are deaf, deafblind, hard of hearing, 
or have a speech disability may dial 711 
(TTY, TDD, or TeleBraille) to access 
telecommunications relay services. 
Individuals outside the United States 
should use the relay services offered 
within their country to make 
international calls to the point-of- 
contact in the United States. 
SUPPLEMENTARY INFORMATION: We, the 
Fish and Wildlife Service (Service), 
announce receipt of an application from 
the Florida Fish and Wildlife 
Conservation Commission (FWC) and 
the Georgia Department of Natural 
Resources (GADNR) (collectively, 
applicants) for enhancement of survival 
permits associated with a candidate 
conservation agreement with assurances 
(CCAA) under the Endangered Species 
Act of 1973, as amended (ESA; 16 
U.S.C. 1531 et seq.). 

The applications address the potential 
take of 12 species via implementation of 
the CCAA on eligible non-Federal lands 
in Gadsden, Jackson, Jefferson, Leon, 
Madison, Taylor, and Wakulla Counties, 
Florida, as well as in Baker, Brooks, 
Calhoun, Colquitt, Crisp, Decatur, 
Dodge, Dooly, Dougherty, Grady, Lee, 
Macon, Marion, Miller, Mitchell, 
Pulaski, Schley, Sumter, Talbot, Taylor, 
Terrell, Thomas, Tift, Turner, Seminole, 
Webster, Wilcox, and Worth Counties, 
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